
Cape Light Compact Governing Board 

Meeting Minutes 

April 11, 2012 
 

The Governing Board of the Cape Light Compact met in regular session on Wednesday,  

April 11, 2012 in Rooms 11 & 12, Superior Court House, 3195 Main Street, Barnstable, Mass. 

 

Present were:       Absent were:    

William Doherty, Chairman, Barnstable County   Michael Hebert, Aquinnah 

Robert Schofield, V. Chairman, Bourne   David Anthony, Barnstable    

Peter Cocolis, Treasurer, Chatham    Timothy Carroll, Chilmark    

Peter Cabana, Member @ Large, Dukes County  Brad Crowell, Dennis    

Fred Fenlon, Eastham      Vacant, Edgartown 

Barry Worth, Secretary, Harwich    Ronald Zweig, Falmouth  

Tom Mayo, Mashpee      Sharon Lynn, Provincetown  

Everett Horn, Sandwich     Bill Straw, Tisbury    

Deane Keuch, Brewster     Peter Fontecchio, Truro  

Kenneth Rowell, Orleans     Tim Twombly, W. Tisbury 

Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs-by phone     

Kathy Hubby, Wellfleet     

Joyce Flynn, Yarmouth      

Staff Present 

Maggie Downey, Compact Administrator   Meredith Miller, C&I Program Manager 

Kevin Galligan, Energy Efficiency Program Manager Vicki Marchant, C&I Program Analyst 

Margaret Song, Residential Program Manager  Briana Kane, Sr. Residential Program Coordinator 

Matt Dudley, Residential Program Coordinator   Philip Moffitt, EM&V Analyst 

Gail Azulay, EM & V Analyst    Deborah Fitton, Energy Education Coordinator 

Joseph Soares, Sr. Power Supply Planner   Karen Loura, Administrative Assistant 

 

Public Present 

Pat & Richard Andres 

 

At 2:10 p.m. Chairman Doherty opened and chaired the meeting. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

There were no public comments made. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

The Board considered the January 11, 2012 Meeting Minutes tabled at the March 14, 2012 Meeting.  Robert 

Schofield moved the Board vote to accept the minutes as presented, seconded by Kathy Hubby and voted 

unanimously by those present and voting with Tom Mayo abstaining. 

 

The Board then considered the March 14, 2012 Meeting Minutes.  Tom Mayo offered a correction to page 3, 

Other Business from Board Members (3rd paragraph) which reads: “…of the Mass Maritime Academy Energy 

Group…” be corrected to “…of the Mass. Municipal Association Energy Group…” Deane Keuch moved the 

Board vote to accept the minutes as corrected, seconded by Tom Mayo and voted unanimously in favor by those 

present and voting with Peter Cabana, Ken Rowell, Barry Worth and William Doherty abstaining. 
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REVIEW PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO CLC INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT AND POTENTIALLY VOTE TO 

APPROVE 

The Board then reviewed proposed 4
th

 Amendment to the Intergovernmental Agreement.  The adoption of the 

Remote Participation Policy requires an update to the IGA.   

 

Tom Mayo suggested the Board consider offering a web connection to the meeting room to remote participants 

for improved understanding and observation during projected/graphic presentations.   

 

Peter Cocolis moved the Board vote to accept the amendments as shown on the draft “Fourth Amended and 

restated inter-governmental agreement of the Cape Light Compact”, seconded by Kathy Hubby.  With no 

further discussion, the Board voted unanimously in favor by roll call. 
 

Energy Efficiency Program Update 

1.  Residential Program Enhancements 

 Margaret Song distributed Residential Energy Efficiency Enhancement Informational sheet summarizing 

the State-wide Early Boiler Replacement Initiative for Propane & Oil fired boilers including a draft of 

the Rebate Application Form;  

 Pre-weatherization Initiative to incent upgrades to barriers blocking weatherization improvements; 

 An increase in the total cap for weatherization improvements up to $4,000 for eligible measures and 

 Enhancements to the State-wide Heat Loan Program 

Relative to the increased cap, she indicated the Residential Program experienced a 20-30% return rate last year 

from customers spreading the cost out over multiple years.  This increase will help to streamline the process and 

reduce administrative costs and not impact the budget.  Audits are occurring more rapidly and the improvements 

are complete in 10-12 weeks.  This information is public.  However the formal announcement will be made May 

1, 2012. 

 

M. Song also distributed 2012 Heat Loan Program Steps & In-take forms (Attached as Exhibit B). 

 

P. Cabana requested the hand-outs be added to the packets for Bill Straw & Richard Toole. 

 

The Board then unanimously indicated their support and endorsement of the aforementioned Program 

Improvements. 

 

2.   Turn-In Events Schedule 

Briana Kane, Senior Residential Program Coordinator then distributed the final schedule (excepting Dennis) of 

the Dehumidifier and window air conditioner turn-in opportunities available across Cape Cod.  (Attached as 

Exhibit C)  A local retailer will also offer a $25.00 coupon toward the purchase of an Energy Star® rated 

replacement.  To participate, customers must reside in one of the Towns listed at that Town’s scheduled event 

date/place.  A turn-in event will be scheduled on Martha’s Vineyard.  Retailers are being asked to reach-out and 

offer turn-in opportunities at their stores.  

 

3.  CFL -Town Meeting Events 

Matt Dudley, Residential Program Coordinator updated the Board on the CFL Give-away @ Town Meeting 

Event(s) indicating approximately 1200 CFL’s have been distributed.  Cape Light Compact has been very well 
received at Town Meetings, and he is compiling a list of comments. 

 

4.   Audit Recruitment Competition 

Matt Dudley also distributed information on a proposed new program designed to increase Home Energy Audit 
participation for the hard-to reach and hard to serve customer group.  The program will be a competition for  6 
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prizes ranging from $1,000 to $8,000.  (See Exhibit D attached)  During May and June, 2012 participating rate 

payers will be asked to vote for the organization of their choice.  Six organizations which are regional in nature 
have been invited to participate in this first test group.  P. Cabana suggested a contact on Martha’s Vineyard.  

Joyce Flynn suggested working with the Schools and William Doherty suggested targeting music and band 

groups.  After discussion and input from the Board, it was agreed that staff will work on altering the design of 

the program to incorporate Board suggestions before the start of the program. 
 

5.  Energy Education Update 

Debbie Fitton updated the Board on Energy Education Activities occurring in April & May including the 

upcoming State National Energy Education Development Award Ceremony taking place May 30 @ 10:00 a.m. 

at the State House in Boston.  Five Cape Schools will receive awards.  (See Exhibit E attached).  D. Fitton also 

offered to arrange for a field trip to MMR if the Board and Staff are interested. 

 

Presentation on 2013-2015 Energy Efficiency Plan 

Maggie Downey, Administrator, Margaret Song, Residential Programs and Meredith Miller, C&I Program 

Manager provided a Power Point Presentation to the Board on the 2013-15 Energy Efficiency Plan.  (See 

Exhibit F attached).  Discussion followed.  

 

Phil Moffitt took an opportunity to introduce Gail Azulay, newly hired EM&V Analyst joining Cape Light 

Compact with 39 years’ experience from Nstar, the last 7 years of which were in Energy Efficiency. 

 

Overview of NSTAR/NU Merger 

Joe Soares, Senior Power Supply Planner informed the Board that the Nstar Electric – Northeast Utilities 

Merger was approved on April 4, 2012 and provided the attached presentation (Exhibit G).   

 

Proposed Executive Session- NSTAR Long Term Renewable Contract, DPU 12-30 

William Doherty having declared that an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on Cape Light Compact’s 

litigating position, Robert Schofield moved the Board vote to enter into Executive Session pursuant to MGLA 

Chapter 30A, Section 21(a) 3 to discuss strategy, seconded by Barry Worth and voted unanimously in favor by 

roll call by those present and participating remotely.  Attorney Jeff  Bernstein, BCK Law and Cape Light 

Compact Staff were permitted to remain present. 

 

At 4:30 p.m. Peter Cabana moved to end Executive Session and Return to Open Session, seconded 

by Barry Worth and voted unanimously in favor by roll call. 

 

Special Commission on County Government-CLC Recommendations 

M. Downey provided background on the Recommendations of the Special Barnstable County Commission 

(Exhibit H attached) which was initiated by the League of Women Voters and recommended the Board consider 

authorizing the Executive Committee to respond and invite the commissioners to its June Meeting.  She 

suggested a draft response could be reviewed by the full Board at the May Meeting.  A general discussion on 

the recommendations ensued, and the general consensus of Board members was to not change the existing 

structure of the CLC.  Chairman Doherty recommended the Executive Committee be authorized to draft a 

response as he indicated he would report back to the Board .  M. Downey said the draft Executive Committee 

response can be distributed to the Board on May 2, 2012 for consideration at the May 9
th

 Board Meeting.  P. 

Cabana requested review by Counsel due to the special relationship with Dukes County.  . 

 

CAPE & VINEYARD ELECTRIC COOPERATIVE UPDATE 

M. Downey reported continued work on selection of a developer for Phase II PV.  CVEC anticipates award of 

the project soon. 
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P. Cocolis, Treasurer distributed the Cape Light Compact Special Revenue Funds report as of 3/31/12 (Exhibit I 

Attached) 

 

With no further business @ 5:00 p.m., R. Schofield moved to adjourn, seconded by J. Flynn and voted 

unanimously in favor. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Karen E. Loura 

Administrative Assistant 

 

 












































































